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AGENDA ITEM MEMO     
 
 
BOARD MEETING DATE: January 19, 2023 
 
TO:  Board Members 
 
THROUGH: Jeff Walker, Executive Administrator 
  Ashley Harden, General Counsel 
  Jessica Peña, Deputy Executive Administrator, Water Supply & Infrastructure 
  
FROM: T. Clay Schultz, Ph.D., Director, Regional Water Project Development 
  Nancy Richards, Manager, Regional Water Project Development 

 
SUBJECT: Extension of Commitment for Willow Fork Drainage District 
  
 
ACTION REQUESTED 
Consider amending by resolution, the previously adopted Texas Water Development Board 
(TWDB) Resolution Nos. 21-097 and 22-009 to extend the Willow Fork Drainage District’s 
Flood Infrastructure Fund commitment. 
 
BACKGROUND 
In August 2021, the TWDB made a commitment of funding to Willow Fork Drainage District 
(District) in the amount of $24,006,760 consisting of $22,085,000 in financing and 
$1,921,760 in grant from the Flood Infrastructure Fund. The proposed project, located in 
the elevated flood pool of the US Army Corps of Engineers’ (USACE) Barker Reservoir, 
includes construction of a 3,000 acre-feet regional flood storage pond within the reservoir. 
The regional pond would host wet and dry features over a new 420-acre park east of the 
Willow Fork Diversion Channel and south of Westheimer Parkway. As part of the scope, 
USACE originally asked the District to work with Fort Bend and Harris counties to obtain a 
sub-lease agreement, which was part of the closing requirements (Special Conditions 25, 
26, and 27). 
 
In February 2022, the TWDB extended the commitment until February 28, 2023.   
The District had started the process to obtain the outgrant lease but needed additional time 
to account for any unknown site conditions that could require additional review and 
coordination with USACE due to the potential for cultural resources. The prior Special 
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Conditions related to the sublease agreements (Nos. 25, 26, and 27) were eliminated and 
the Special Condition (No. 28) requiring the District's own outgrant lease remained. 
 
KEY ISSUES 
In 2019, the Court of Federal Claims found USACE liable for damages from attendant 
flooding upstream of the Addicks and Barker Dams in the wake of Hurricane Harvey. In 
June 2022, the Court concluded trial hearings of the damages phase of the litigation 
process. The District is requesting an additional 10-month extension to the commitment. 
The purpose of this extension is to allow the damages phase of upstream litigation to be 
complete. Based on the final outcome of the upstream litigation, the applicable Court could 
impose a permanent flowage easement held by the United States over any properties 
flooded by Harvey. As a result, the upstream litigation could have long lasting implications 
on the upstream flood pool that could negatively impact the project and the underlying tax 
base necessary for future bond/loan repayment and could irreparably impact the ability of 
the District to sell bonds.  
 
The initial cultural resource investigation and environmental assessment have been 
complete; however due to wet conditions of the reservoir in the project area and the 
pending upstream litigation, the geotechnical field work related to the USACE outgrant has 
not been finalized. Based on the court schedule, the District anticipated the initial ruling 
around November 2022; however, it is still pending. Once the results of the upstream 
litigation are known, the District will assess the project’s feasibility and, if feasible, continue 
with the necessary field work. 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
The Executive Administrator recommends that TWDB Resolution No. 21-097 as amended 
by Resolution No. 22-009 be amended to extend the commitment through December 31, 
2023 to correspond with the ruling of the litigation. The request does not change the total 
amount of funding committed to the District. 
 
 
Attachments 
  

1. Proposed Resolution (23- ) 
2. Resolution (21-097) 
3. Resolution (22-009) 
4. District’s request to extend commitment 
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A RESOLUTION OF THE TEXAS WATER DEVELOPMENT BOARD 
AMENDING TWDB RESOLUTION NO. 21-097, AS AMENDED BY RESOLUTION NO. 22-009,  

TO EXTEND THE LOAN COMMITMENT PERIOD FOR THE  
WILLOW FORK DRAINAGE DISTRICT 

(23-) 

WHEREAS, at its August 19, 2021, meeting, the Texas Water Development Board 
(TWDB), by TWDB Resolution No. 21-097 (Resolution, as amended), made a commitment 
to provide financial assistance in the amount of $24,006,760 to the Willow Fork Drainage 
District (District) from the Flood Infrastructure Fund, for Project No. 40180 (Project) 
financing the planning, design, and construction of a drainage improvement project; and 

WHEREAS, upon written request of the District, the TWDB extended by resolution 
No. 22-009 the commitment period for the District to close on financial assistance provided 
by Resolution No. 21-097 to expire on February 28. 2023; and  

WHEREAS, the District has submitted in writing a second request dated September 
21, 2022, requesting a second extension of the TWDB’s commitment period for 10-months, 
all as is more specifically set forth in the recommendations of the TWDB’s staff, to which 
documents express reference is made; and 

WHEREAS, the Executive Administrator of the TWDB has considered the District’s 
request and recommends that the District’s commitment be extended to December 31, 
2023 with no additional considerations for future extensions of the commitment; and  

WHEREAS, the TWDB hereby finds that granting an extension of the District’s 
commitment based on the Executive Administrator’s recommendation is in the public 
interest. 

NOW THEREFORE, based on these considerations and findings, the TWDB resolves 
as follows: 

1. The commitment of the TWDB to provide financial assistance to the Willow Fork
Drainage District as authorized in TWDB Resolution No. 21-097, and amended by
22-009, is extended. The commitment will expire on December 31, 2023. The
commitment is conditioned as follows:

a. The District must submit required reporting to the EA’s staff on a quarterly
basis; and

b. As is contemplated by Special Condition No. 28 in TWDB resolution No. 21-097,
as amended, prior to the release of funds for construction, the District must
submit an executed Agency Agreement related to the District’s lease with the U.S.
Corps of Engineers in a form acceptable to the Executive Administrator.

Attachment 1



Page 2 of 2 

2. All other terms and conditions of TWDB Resolution No. 21-097, as amended by,
shall remain in full force and effect.

APPROVED and ordered of record this 19th day of January 2023.

TEXAS WATER DEVELOPMENT BOARD 

__________________________________________ 
Brooke T. Paup, Chairwoman 

DATE SIGNED: _________________________ 

ATTEST: 

__________________________________________ 
Jeff Walker, Executive Administrator 
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September 21, 2022 
 
 
 
Mr. Marcus Snell 
Texas Water Development Board 
P.O. Box 13231 
Austin, Texas 78711-3231 
 
Re: Extension Request 

Barker Reservoir Flood Risk Reduction and Park Project (TWDB Proj. No. 40180) 
Willow Fork Drainage District 
LJA Job No. 2642-0009T (6.0) 

 
Dear Mr. Snell: 
 
Per our phone conversation, the Willow Fork Drainage District (District) is requesting a 10-month 
extension on the financial commitment. This would be the District’s 2nd Extension Request. 
 
The purpose of this extension is to allow the damages phase of the upstream litigation to be 
complete. Based on the final outcome of the upstream litigation, the applicable Court could 
impose a permanent flowage easement held by the United States over any properties flooded by 
Harvey. As a result, the upstream litigation could have long lasting implications on the upstream 
flood pool that could negatively impact the project and the underlying tax base necessary for 
future bond/loan repayment, and could irreparably impact the ability of the District to sell bonds. 
The initial cultural resource investigation and environmental assessment have been complete; 
however due to wet conditions of the reservoir in the project area and the pending upstream 
litigation, the geotechnical field work related to the USACE Outgrant has not been finalized. Based 
on the court schedule, we anticipate the initial ruling around November 2022. Once the final 
results of the upstream litigation are known, the District will assess the projects feasibility and if 
feasible continue with the necessary field work. 
 
Please call me at 713.953.5276 if you have any questions regarding the bid. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Craig W. Kalkomey, PE, CFM 
District Engineer, Willow Fork Drainage District 
 
CWK/sb 
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